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Friday, December 7, 2012

Report to the University System of Maryland Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Let me begin by publicly adding my words of appreciation to Reg, who has served this campus with such dedication for the past 5 years.  Reg, as I’ve said before, among your other contributions, I have been so impressed by your commitment to the success of Coppin’s students.  I am confident that the many initiatives you launched in support of the students will have a real impact over time and become a fitting legacy for your tenure as president. 

As Board members will recall, you, approved the appointment of Mort Neufville, who served so ably as interim president of the University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES), to serve as interim president at Coppin until Reg’s successor is named.
Mort has already begun meeting with groups on the Coppin campus and will, I’m sure, hit the ground running when he assumes his interim position on January 23.
In just a moment, the Board will be considering the creation of a special “Coppin Committee” to review the university’s mission and goals, its administrative and academic operations, and its structure and make recommendations on how this venerable institution can address even better the needs of its students and the larger community. 
Before we get to that item, let me quickly highlight some developments since the Board’s last meeting.  Even though this is our third board meeting in the span of six weeks, there are still a number of important developments that have taken place. 

I will begin with the System Office, where the USM recently announced a partnership with the academic consulting group Ithaka S+R to measure how well online learning platforms are working.  This effort is being funded by a $1.4 million grant from the Gates Foundation.

And we have initiated the search for a director to lead the USM’s new academic transformation center, now formally called the Center for Innovation and Excellence in Learning and Teaching (CIELT).  This center will enable the USM to secure and expand its leadership position in course redesign and other innovative teaching models for the benefit of our students.  Earlier this week, Daphne Koller, the co-founder of Coursera, came to the System Office and interacted with faculty and academic administrators by video hook up on the exciting agenda we are developing.

In another effort, the Business-Higher Education Forum (BHEF) received a $400,000 multi-year grant from the Alfred P. Sloan Foundation to partner with the USM to expand and scale opportunities for Maryland students in the growing field of cybersecurity.  This project will create new learning experiences for students, particularly women and underrepresented minorities, at four Maryland universities: Bowie State University (BSU), Towson University (TU), University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC), and University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP).
Elsewhere across the system . . . . 

I just want to say how impressed I was by the outpouring of support shown in the aftermath of Hurricane Sandy.
Students, faculty, and staff at Bowie State united in the spirit of giving and goodwill to collect clothing, toys and cash for survivors of Hurricane Sandy.  In fact, the clothing drive collected enough items for a dozen boxes to be shipped to Cathedral International, a New Jersey congregation leading relief efforts in the state. 
Don Boesch, president of the University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science, was extremely busy post-Sandy, both addressing the impact of the storm on Maryland and the Chesapeake Bay as well as looking deeper at the impact of climate change on Sandy’s strength and severity.  I would also note that Sandy serves to underscore the importance of efforts like MADE-CLEAR, our environmental education partnership with Delaware.

Salisbury University (SU) also stepped forward to help, with the Department of Social Work collecting food, clothing and other items for victims of Hurricane Sandy in Crisfield, Maryland, one of the hardest-hit areas on the Eastern Shore.  Connor Cooney, a student at SU and member of SU’s Military Veterans Association, provided hands-on humanitarian aid to the New Jersey-New York corridor as a member of the U.S. Air Force Reserve.  In addition, 50 SU geography students—using Geographic Information System imagery—helped FEMA assess damage and destruction in New York, New Jersey and Connecticut. 
And students, faculty, and staff at Towson helped to contribute to the relief and recovery efforts as well.  Through a number of on-campus events, the TU community raised funds and supplies donated to the American Red Cross.  I am also pleased to note that TU has created a new Office of Academic Innovation to explore new teaching methods, including how to capitalize on technological advances and how to properly teach online courses.  
Yesterday, we received very exciting news about Phoebe Haddon, dean of UMB’s Carey School of Law.  She has just been named one of the 25 most influential people in legal education by the publication, The National Jurist.  The magazine solicited nominations from every law school in the country, received more than 85 names, narrowed the list down to 50 and then asked 350 people involved in legal education, including every law school dean, to rate each nominee based on how much they had been influenced by him or her within the last year.  This is quite an honor for Phoebe, the law school, UMB and USM.
Last month I had the pleasure of taking part in an event commemorating Bob Bogomolny’s 10th anniversary as president of the University of Baltimore.  I once again want to congratulate him on the achievements and progress he has led.  
Congratulations as well to Frostburg State University.  For the second time, GetEducated.com, the consumer guide to online colleges, has ranked FSU’s online MBA program a top-10 Best Buy nationally.
UMBC recently received a $987,000 grant from the National Science Foundation for the Bridge to Doctorate Program.  Through this STEM education program for minority students, undergraduate recipients can apply for one of 12 fellowship spots for post-baccalaureate research at UMBC.  Afterwards, they pursue graduate school for doctoral studies or directly enter the professional STEM workforce.

Sherrilyn Ifill, a professor at the Francis King Carey School of Law at the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB), will be taking a leave of absence in order to serve as President and Director-Counsel of the NAACP Legal Defense Fund, America’s premier nonprofit legal organization fighting for racial justice.  
In a recently released report by the National Science Foundation, UMCP was ranked number five in the nation for Federally Funded Research Expenditures among universities without a medical school.  And, if you added UMB's numbers to UMCP's, it would rank number 11th among ALL institutions, in between University of California, San Francisco and University of California, Los Angeles.  

Speaking of the combination of UMCP and UMB, the latest joint venture between these two institutions under the MPowering the State initiative is the Center for Health-Related Informatics and Bioimaging, which will combine the computer know-how from College Park and Baltimore’s wealth of medical researchers.  The center will focus on projects that use technological advancements to improve medicine and patient care.  The overarching goal will be to advance the idea of personalized medicine, through which doctors use advance technology and biomedical information to tailor treatment decisions to individual patients.

I am also pleased to note that University of Maryland Ventures (UMV)—another element of MPowering the State—has named its director.  Jim Hughes, chief enterprise and economic development officer and vice president at UMB, will lead this ambitious joint research effort to promote technology transfer and commercialization.
In another piece of good news, on July 1st 2013—a year before its entrance into the Big Ten—UMCP will join the Committee on Institutional Cooperation (CIC), an academic consortium made up of the 12 schools in the Big Ten and the University of Chicago.  As I have said, the Big Ten is more, much more than an athletic conference.  Through the CIC, it is a powerful academic alliance.  With membership in the CIC, UMCP faculty, staff and students will have access to significant collaborations, research and educational programs, library resources, faculty and student exchanges, staff development programs, and on and on.  There is simply nothing like the CIC in any other conference with the possible exception of the Ivy League.  Quite naturally, Wallace and the faculty at College Park are very excited about the opportunities the CIC makes possible.  Having been a president in the Big Ten, I know first hand that these opportunities are real and meaningful.
I was very pleased to see that Wallace has just appointed a Commission, co-chaired by Barry Gossett and Vice President Linda Clement, to provide recommendations to him about the integration of the university into the Big Ten and the CIC.  Specifically, the charge to the Commission is… “to plan strategically and provide advice on how UMCP can maximize the advantages of membership in the Big Ten and the CIC to advance the University's excellence in the areas of (1) athletics; (2) education, research, and innovation; (3) finance and business administration; and (4) communications, fundraising, and marketing.”   

A few final items…Dr. Victor Hsia, a pharmaceutical sciences professor at UMES, received a $750,000 National Institutes of Health grant for his research involving viruses.  In addition, last month UMES hosted the Tri-County College Fair, connecting local high school juniors and seniors with recruiters from over 100 higher education institutions.  This event not only gives local students an opportunity they might not otherwise have to meet with representatives from colleges around the country, it also gives them the chance to see what UMES has to offer as well.

Along these same lines, last weekend University of Maryland University College (UMUC) served as host of the USM’s most recent Way2GoMaryland event.  Some 300 students, parents, and guardians received academic and financial information to help middle and high school students chart their path to college.  Also at UMUC, a team of undergraduate cybersecurity students, alumni, and faculty placed second in the Global CyberLympics in Miami, Florida, behind a team from the Netherlands. 
University System of Maryland at Hagerstown is launching a new job search tool for students and alumni.  CareerBeam—an industry leader in career resources—is a comprehensive online career success center that offers multiple tools and resources, including comprehensive industry and company information, contacts and job postings, and career assessments.

More than 200 scholarship recipients and the local organizations and individuals who contributed to 38 scholarship funds were honored during the Universities at Shady Grove’s  annual Scholarship and Donor Recognition Luncheon last month.
As you know, we have been meeting with Governor O’Malley, members of the legislature, and professionals from the Department of Budget and Management to discuss USM’s budget for next year.  The work is still in the preliminary stages and I will keep you informed as we make progress.  But I can assure you we are committed to keeping USM priorities aligned with state priorities, supporting our strategic plan, and maintaining the USM as a genuine funding priority.
Finally, I want to note that we are in the midst of the Maryland Charity Campaign.  Members of the USM family have been remarkably generous over the years—even in periods marked by cuts, furloughs, and without pay increases.  I hope our presidents will encourage your campus communities to once again step forward and give for the benefit of others.
Mr. Chairman . . . this concludes my report. I would be happy to respond to any questions the Regents may have.
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